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CHRISTCHURCH FOOTBALL SQUASH CLUB 

INCORPORATED 

 

 
Notice is hereby given that the 49th Annual General Meeting of the Christchurch 
Football Squash Club Incorporated will be held in the Squash Club Lounge, 
Christchurch Park, 250 Westminster St, Christchurch on: 
 
                  WEDNESDAY 26TH JANUARY 2022 AT 7.30 PM 
 
Agenda 

1. Apologies 

2. The minutes of the Annual General Meeting held on the 27th January 2021 for 

confirmation 

3. Matters arising from the minutes 

4. Adoption of the Annual Report and Financial Statements to 31st October 2021 

5. Notice of Motion: Subscriptions 2022 

That the subscriptions for 2022 are set as follows: 
Category   Subscription  
Ordinary  $390.00 
Married Couples  $675.00 
Family  $700.00 
Country  $280.00 
Intermediate (under 23)*  $250.00 
Junior (under 19)*  $170.00 
Midweek  $250.00 
Weekend  $250.00 
Social   $100.00 
Honorary  $  50.00 
*Age as at 1st January 2022 
 

6. Election of Officers 
a. Positions available include President, Vice President, Secretary, Junior Co-

ordinator plus 2 other committee positions – please have nominations in by 
24th January to footballsquash@gmail.com 
 

7. Appointment of External Accounts Reviewer 

8. General Business 

 

Kirsty Whiteside 

President 

mailto:footballsquash@gmail.com
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Christchurch Football SRC 48th AGM 

Held at Christchurch Football Squash Club, Wednesday 27th January 2021, 7.30 pm. 

Minutes of Meeting 

 

• Kirsty welcomed everyone and opened the meeting. 
 

• APOLOGIES:  Wendy Oliver, Sharon Ashmore, Martin Loveday, Grace Allen. 
 

PRESENT(23): Kirsty Whiteside, Aaron Worner, Helen Benington, Bryan 
South, Don Robertson, Tony Stoneman, Mike Irving, John Horwood, Aaron 
Warner, Bob Warner, Graeme Bickley,   Michael Taylor, Brian Partridge, Jo 
Nunnerley, Myles Brown, Scott Rowell, Gerald Evans, Rocky Hudson, Andrew 
Hawkey, Denis Bosworth, Mark Forsythe, Wayne Lamb, Adam Odering. 
 

• CONFIRMATION OF THE 47TH AGM  MINUTES AS HELD ON 29TH 
JANUARY  2020 
Minutes from the 47th AGM were read and it was moved that they were true 
and correct record. 
 
Moved: Michael Taylor 
Seconded: Brian Partridge 
Carried 
 

• Matter Arising 
 

Treasurer: Richard Hollows had resigned immediately after the AGM, and the 
role had not been filled during the year, Kirsty has been doing the Treasurer role 
as well as the President role. 
 
Secretary: Stacey Smith resigned in May and Helen Benington took over the role. 
 
Junior Co-ordinator: Rocky Hudson resigned and Ethan Peddie took over in 
August. 
 
Helen Benington and Angus MacDonald joined the committee after the AGM. 
 

   

• PRESIDENTS REPORT 
Kirsty Whiteside presented the Presidents Report. 
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PRESIDENTS REPORT 2020 
 
I am pleased to present the 48th Annual Report for the Christchurch Football Squash 
Club and to summarise the year for 2020.   
 
2020 has been a year of firsts for us all with new vocabulary to explain our year at 
work, home and in our interactions in our squash communities including bubbles, 
lockdown and social distancing.  The challenges that came from the COVID pandemic 
impacted the club at the start of our membership year with a large portion of our 
members waiting until after the lockdown to re-join, and some choosing not to re-join 
at all with an overall reduction in our membership numbers.  The committee offered a 
discount on the subscriptions due to the club being closed for approx. 6 weeks, with 
many members re-joining by the end of May, although at that point there was no 
certainty on when things like interclub and tournaments would resume.   
 
As in 2019 we also saw a decline in volunteer numbers, with some vacancies in key 
committee positions arising throughout the year, that are currently being filled by 
people already volunteering their time in other roles.  The balance between keeping a 
“club” atmosphere and maintaining a viable organisation is getting harder to sustain 
under the current structure, with the limited resources on hand.   
 
On the Court 
With no Autumn interclub competition due to COVID, Football fielded 12 teams in the 
winter interclub round: 9 Men’s and 2 Women’s plus 3 women in a composite super 
league competition and 10 Junior members playing in the composite junior division.  
In the men’s Football 2 were runner-up in Division 2, Football 6 were runner-up in 
Division 5 and Football 7 were runner-up in Division 6. The juniors had good success 
within their combined league formats during the winter season with a number of them 
taking the next step to the Senior interclub level in the Spring competition.  It is exciting 
to see our junior members develop both on and off court and the potential for the 
coming years ahead for the club. 
 
While Squash Canterbury did not host an awards event this year, they still recognised 
achievements and service within the Squash community including:     

● Canterbury Club & School Coach of the Year winner: Adam Odering 
● Services to Squash recipient: Aaron Warner 
● Volunteer of the year nominee: Aaron Worner 
● Canterbury Open Women’s winner: Emma Cormack  

 
Currently the club has the following nationally ranked players: 

● Under 17 Girls: ranked 8 is Petra Curd-McCullough 
● Under 19 Girls: ranked 11 is Ella Knutson 
● Masters 35 Men: ranked 4 is Jason Cumpstone 
● Masters 65 Women: ranked 1 is Freda Walker 
● Masters 65 Men: ranked 2 is Wayne Seebeck 

 
Our Football Open tournament was initially scheduled for the first weekend in May and 
this was postponed at the time, due to NZ being in the midst of the COVID-19 
pandemic lockdown. The club was able to reschedule our Open and it was held during 
the weekend of 17-19 September.  This year the Football Open had a total of 76 entries 
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(86 in 2019).  The draws were divided into Men’s 6 x 8 draws, 1 x 6 round robin draw, 
and 2 x 4 round robin draws. Women’s 1 x 6 draw round robin and 2 x 4 round robin 
draws.   There were 17 out of town players from Marlborough, Te Puke, Nelson, 
Blenheim, Kaikoura, Rakaia, and Otago University.  We were comfortably able to 
schedule all 114 games at Football over the weekend.  We chose to finish the 
tournament on Saturday night, with finals scheduled for 7:40pm. This was because of 
the reduced entry numbers, which was partly due to the tournament taking place under 
Level 2 restrictions, and also as this allowed us to the run the tournament in 3-game 
draws, rather than the 4-game draws used for the last few years.  Thank you to our 
tournament sponsor Mary Turnbull – Harcourts Gold who once again sponsored the 
entire tournament and to Aaron Warner who was the tournament organiser. 
 
Thanks to the club captains Emma Cormack and Aaron Warner for their organising 
and team selection for interclub competitions.  This was Emma’s third year in the role 
and Aaron’s second year.   
 
Club Champs were held later than usual in October, due to the tournament calendar 
being delayed due to COVID.  This year we ran the junior championships alongside 
the senior championships, and while we had slightly lower entries than usual, we had 
a number of competitive and hard fought games. Congratulations to our Senior Club 
Champions – Emma Cormack (Women’s), Jayden Millard (Men’s), and Junior Club 
Champions – Petra Curd-McCullough (Girls), Jack Lamb (Boys). 
 
Currently we have 191 members which 36 members less than this time last year (2019 
– 227).   
 
Finance 
Financially the club made an operating profit of $33,232 compared with the 2019 loss 
of ($1,909).   This is largely thanks to assistance received during COVID particularly 
from the Sports Canterbury Resilience Fund.  As a club we were able to reschedule 
both our Open and the Canterbury Masters tournaments after postponements due to 
COVID, which also assisted with our revenue.  
 
In 2020, the club received a total of $39,754 from charitable trusts and grants ($19,594 
in 2019), including $20,733 from Sport Canterbury Resilience Funding, $14,000 from 
MSD Covid19 Wage subsidies, $3,000 from Mainland Foundation for running costs 
and the remaining balance from donations to the club.   This assisted the club greatly 
this year, especially with the funders having less funds available.  As in previous years 
funding is getting harder to receive and cannot be guaranteed when looking at the 
overall budget in ensuring the club can meet its ongoing costs.   
 
Therefore, fundraising within the club continues to be an important income stream, this 
year raising $3,822.  The committee ran two main events a Quiz night at Bailies, pre 
Xmas 2019 raising $1,150 and also a night at Addington Races raising $1,606. Thank 
you to Helen Benington who organised the Race night including the many raffles. 
Other fundraising during the year included hoodies, raising $520, the lotto bonus raffle 
raising $500 and a thank you to the social Thursday night members who supported 
raffles most weeks raising $420.   
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Bar revenue has declined this year, mostly impacted by the decrease in functions 
revenue due to a smaller number of functions held at the club as we had a couple 
cancel due to being impacted by COVID level restrictions.  
 
Our operating expenses were well maintained during this year with reductions 
occurring over the 6 weeks the club was closed, as the committee turned off the hot 
water etc. and the reduction in club use during May & June as the country moved down 
the COVID levels.  Rent was also reduced as our landlord rebated the club three 
months’ rent due to the impacts of COVID. 
 
I thank our club sponsors who continue to support the club.  Mary Turnbull (Harcourts), 
Roger Symes (Prime Kitchens), Anderson & Hill, Super Liquor Papanui, Lion Nathan 
and welcome a new sponsor Ashton Wheelans for the coming year.   We are incredibly 
appreciative for their support, which assists our Football club to run as successfully as 
it does. 
 
Bar/Social 
We continue to hire out the club facilities, although this too was impacted by COVID 
with only 5 functions held throughout the year, (2019 there was 10), with gross bar 
takings this year decreasing to $7,171 from $12,739.  Western Football used our 
facilities as their clubrooms for after match functions on Saturdays during the winter 
season, for the ninth year.  Their season was delayed however Mainland Football 
managed to schedule a full season of games, so Western’s support resulted in 
$10,072 gross bar revenue (a slight decrease from $10,131 in 2019).  
 
The year started with a social Pre-Season tournament just prior to lockdown.  The club 
continued with our regular Thursday inhouse leagues which are well supported.  
Summer League and Wednesday Club nights continue to be successful and areas for 
new members to be involved and our 5-week winter leagues are also greatly enjoyed 
by our more social members.  Thanks to Denis Bosworth for running Senior Club Night 
again this year. 
 
Toward the end of the year the Club Prizegiving was held in the club lounge and saw 
a mix of social, junior and senior members and families socialising together and 
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enjoying the grazing platter from the Twisted Flour & Sugar Merchants which looked 
and tasted great with something to suit everyone!  
 
Property 
Just prior to coming out of lockdown the club was broken into with the deadbolt lock 
into the bar smashed, the till damaged and the Salming cabinet cupboard doors forced 
open.  Basically nothing was stolen as there was no money in the till due to the club 
being shut, and the alarm scaring the wannabe burglar off.  This has meant the 
committee with the insurance payout invested in a new bar lock and a near new 
second-hand till, with the bar doorframe also needing repairs. 
 
The main heatpump in the lounge needed repairing, and thanks to Angus for liaising 
with the manufacturer as we managed to have the parts covered under warranty with 
the club only needing to cover the installation costs.  At the beginning of summer one 
of the heatpumps’ in the court area motherboard failed.  Given the age of the heatpump 
the committee is leaning towards replacing rather than repairing and so has put this 
on hold until early in 2021.  Other repairs and maintenance for 2020 are mostly related 
to the quarterly building compliance costs, the bar chiller fan motor being replaced and 
replacement battery and pads for the defibrillator.  
 
Thanks to Hamish Oakley for looking after our gardens for the club.   
 
Coaching and Junior Development 
Adam is currently in his 10th year as the Christchurch Football Squash Club Coach. 
Adam runs the Club’s weekly junior programme with 20-30 juniors participating all year 
round, providing the foundation for the clubs junior development, success and 
participation. 
 
Adam provides individual coaching to many club members, and is currently coaching 
a number of nationally ranked players, including juniors Petra Curd-McCullough, Harry 
O’Loughlin and Scott Butterick.  
 
Adam was selected to be the Canterbury Junior Team Coach for the Nationals held 
recently in Christchurch.  He has run two performance camps alongside Paul Hornsby 
for Canterbury pre-elite juniors with this to continue in 2021 with four camps on the 
calendar.  Adam has also run senior training sessions alongside Craig Hibbert with the 
focus on young adult players who have recently moved on from juniors.  This concept 
will also be continued in 2021. 
 
Also, congratulations to Adam for being the Squash Canterbury Squash NZ 
Club/School Coach of the year for 2020, which is a great achievement with the 
challenges of the year.  
Thanks to the parents who continue to support the club in the junior area. A thank you 
to Rocky Hudson for your work as our junior co-ordinator earlier in the year and we 
welcome Ethan Peddie into the role. 
 
 
Squash Canterbury 
During 2020 Squash Canterbury appointed a new CEO, Kristy Havill.  She has 
continued the level of service and communication to the clubs from SC as in the prior 
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years. Unfortunately COVID impacted on the initiative of a Tournament Road – with 
the hope to improve participation at all tournaments in the Canterbury region, however 
this will now feature in 2021. The Junior Development Co-ordinator role has continued 
in 2020 with extra tournaments for juniors and junior girls that seem to be encouraging 
the uptake of our sport to the wider public. 
 
Acknowledgements 
Thanks to the 2020 committee who worked hard and offered hours of unpaid support 
enabling the club to function as well as it does, especially the work required to manage 
the club during the many COVID levels and implications.   
 
Thanks to Grace Allen in the administrator role which covers the membership 
database functions and keeps you our members informed and up to date. Thanks to 
Helen Benington who ran the winter social leagues and those who assist me with the 
Thursday night summer league.  Congratulations to Andrew for your Bar Manager 
efforts in keeping our bar well stocked, as this is much appreciated by us all.  Thanks 
to Tony Stoneman who cleans the club each week, again it is appreciated. 
 
The club has some very dedicated and hardworking volunteers, which are needed for 
the club to function. However, we need more people to volunteer where they can, 
across all functions of the club, whether working bees, tournament volunteers, 
committee members and to share the efforts required to keep our amazing club 
running. This also has the advantage of sharing the knowledge which is important for 
the longevity of the club.  The committee welcome people to assist with any role, as 
not all roles require the time commitment of being on the committee. 
 
To the incoming 2021 committee I wish you the best for your efforts in looking to 
increase the profile and membership of our great club, while also managing the day to 
day functions, and to all our members I look forward to seeing you all back on court in 
2021. 
 
Kirsty Whiteside 
President  
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TREASURERS REPORT 2020 
 
I would like to present the Christchurch Football Squash Club financial statements for 
the year ended 31 October 2020.  The club has recorded an overall net profit for the 
year of $5,881 compared to 2019 of ($29,136).  The operating profit is $33,232 
compared to an operating loss in 2019 of ($1,909) 

- Gross Income is $26,124 and is a decrease of $4,382 from $30,506 in the 
prior year.   

o Bar Sales are slightly down on last year with a decrease in revenue 
of $3,052. The Gross Profit is 52.17%, compared to 49.02% in 2019 
and this is due to an increase in the bar prices to assist to cover some 
costs which have increased.  Thank you to Andrew Hawkey and other 
bar staff for their ongoing efforts in running the bar. 

o The Salming Shop provided sales of $5,425 (2021 $13,755) and net 
income of $822 (2019 $2,152), in what has been a difficult year.  
Thanks to Adam Ordering for his ongoing work in this area. The 
committee and Adam have agreed that Adam will take full ownership 
of the Salming shop for 2021 with the agreement know being that the 
club will receive revenue via a share of the profits for the use of the 
space. 

- Function revenue in both bar sales and venue hire income has decreased 
this year, with only 5 functions held.  Functions bar revenue decreased by 
approx. $5,500 in takings to $7,171 from $12,739 in 2019.   

- Sponsorship for the year was received from Mary Turnbull, Prime Kitchens, 
Super Liquor Papanui & Edgeware and Anderson and Hill. 

- Subscriptions have remained constant with only a 1% decrease to $40,537 
from $40,958 in 2019.  

- Tournament Income increased by $535 from 2019, as the club was able to 
hold a club Pre-Season tournament, our Football Open and Canterbury 
Masters although they were delayed and entries affected by COVID 

- Visitor Income decreased by 26.2% from $3,911 in 2019 to $2,887 in 2020. 
- Donations/Funding increased 102.8% to $39,754 from $19,594 last year.  

Thank you to our funders, especially the Sports Canterbury Resiliance Fund 
which round two was $19,733.  Other funders this year included the 
Mainland Foundation, and the wage funding by Ministry of Social 
Development COVID grants. 
 

• Total operating expenses were $91,811 compared with $113,781 in 2019.  This 
is an decrease of 19.3%.  Contributing factors were repairs and maintenance 
decreasing by $2,497, a rent deduction with our landlord giving us 3 months 
rent free due to the impacts of COVID, and other costs also impacted by the 
club being closed for 6 weeks and the reduction in competitive play during May 
& June . 

• Non-Operating Expenses (depreciation) total $27,351 compared with $27, 327 
in 2019. 

• The club has cash assets of $44,539 as at 31 October 2020 compared to 6,603 
as at 31 October 2019.  

• Stock on hand in the bar and Salming stock at the 31 October 2020 is $9,087 
compared with $12,873 in 2019.   

• The club has no term debt as at 31 October 2020. 
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• Fixed Assets are recorded at $2,128,618 from the prior year balance of 
$2,156,084.  The club revalued the building in 2016 to the insurance value.  No 
assets were purchased during the year. 

As a committee our aim is to have the club run at a breakeven point while 
maintaining the clubs assets.  The club is reliant on the help of its sponsors and also 
the grants we receive, however we cannot count on always receiving grants and for 
this reason all major repairs in future will be dependent on grants received and the 
fundraising efforts of the club.  The committee have turned last few years deficits 
around to increase our cash assets of the club and to run at an operational profit this 
year in difficult circumstances, however the committee are very aware this is not a 
given trend and to allow us to not increase subs substantially in coming years will 
focus on increased membership and some other fundraising ideas. 
 
The proposed subs for 2021 have been kept at the same level as 2020 due to the 
cost savings the committee managed during lockdown. 
 
Kirsty Whiteside 
Treasurer 
 
 
Motion that the Annual Report and Annual Accounts be adopted 
Moved: Bryan South   
Seconded: Graeme Bickley 
Carried  

 
Michael Taylor acknowledged the good result in turnaround in funds from last years 
deficit 10 – 12k budgeted for.    
 
 
 
Notice of Motion – Subscriptions 2021 
Motion that Subscriptions for 2021 be set as follows: 
Category Subscription 
Ordinary $385.00 
Married Couples $665.00 
Family $695.00 
Country  $275.00 
Intermediate (under 23) * $245.00 
Junior ( under 19) * $170.00 
Midweek $245.00 
Weekend $245.00 
Social $100.00 
Honorary $50.00 

* Age as at 1st January 2021  

Note there is also the option to setup a monthly Direct Debit payment. 

Moved: Kirsty Whiteside 
Seconded: Brian Partridge 
Carried   
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Notice of Motion: New Membership type:  Introductory Membership for somebody 
completely new to squash and is a one-off membership – set at $275. 
Moved:  Aaron Worner 
Seconded: Michael Taylor 
Carried 
 
 

• ELECTION OF OFFICERS 

PATRON: 
Brian South      Kirsty Whiteside/Michael Taylor 
 
PRESIDENT: 
Kirsty Whiteside   Tony Stoneman/Rocky Hudson 
 
VICE PRESIDENT: 
Aaron Worner    Kirsty Whiteside/Brian Partridge 
 
SECRETARY: 
  
TREASURER: 
Mark Forsythe     Andrew Hawkey/Rocky Hudson 
 
MEN’S CLUB CAPTAIN 
Aaron Warner   Kirsty Whiteside/Michael Taylor 
 
WOMEN’S CLUB CAPTAIN 
Emma Cormack   Kirsty Whiteside/Michael Taylor 
 
JUNIOR CLUB CAPTAIN 
Ethan Peddie   Kirsty Whiteside/Michael Taylor 
 
 
COMMITTEE- All moved by Kirsty Whiteside and seconded by Michael Taylor 
Andrew Hawkey, Angus MacDonald, Gordon Sutherland 
 
 
 

• APPOINTMENT OF AUDITOR 

Ashton Wheelan’s is the current Auditor.  Discussion around whether we needed to 
have the accounts audited each year due to the cost.  Don Robertson advised it is in 
the constitution. Recommended we stay with Ashton Wheelans with a review and 
every 5th year the accounts be audited.     
 
Moved:  Kirsty Whiteside  
Seconded: Tony Stoneman 
Carried 
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Next Year Motion – look to change the constitution from pending final decision with 
funders, to requiring an audit every year, replace with …to be a review – full audit on 
request. 
 
Moved: Kirsty Whiteside 
Seconded: Rocky Hudson 
Carried   
 
 
Club Name Change Proposal 
Proposal for a name change for the club - Why should CFSC vote to change its 
name? 
 As you’ll be aware 2020 has been a struggle for all organisations and this is no 
different for the squash club, with membership numbers dropping by 20-25% on the 
same time last year. This is on top of a year on year gradual decline over the past 
several years due to many external factors effecting squash and sports participation 
in general. We are aware as a committee that these trends are not sustainable and 
that significant effort into reversing this trend is needed. 
  
You may or may not be aware, that the committee is working on a marketing plan to 
attract new membership that will be gradually executed in the new year. In essence 
this focuses on increasing awareness of the club, promotion of its benefits and a 
focus on the target membership groups and getting new members through the door 
and embedded in the sport of squash. To do this we will be rolling out 

• Street signage 
• Household flyers 
• Targeted Facebook marketing campaigns 
• New introductory packages to attract and support new members 
• Other profile creating activities 

  
Additionally you would have noticed that we have refreshed the clubs logo. This was 
essential to make the clubs pending marketing campaign current & relevant to the 
target new membership. In the same vein various club members have raised the 
issue of the clubs name and the prospect of making it more relevant as we go 
through this change process. In essence the rational behind the question of the clubs 
name is as follows 

• The term “Football” has no future relevance to the club 
• The term “Christchurch” is confusing with the new Christchurch Squash Club 

in cashmere 
• The combined term “Christchurch Football” is too long 

  
In essence our current name has no point of difference for the club. From a 
marketing perspective it will inhibit our future ability to get our message out to 
potential new members as it is confusing and not unique. 
  
Our proposal is to ask the clubs membership at the 2021 AGM if they will support a 
name change for the club. If this was to pass, then a vote will be taken on a 
preferred name. We are therefore asking members to submit ideas to the committee 
from which a shortlist will be created. Submissions should focus on a unique name 
(within the squash community that will be relevant in future years. 
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It should be noted that a name change is about a focus on the future of the club and 
is not intended to discard or offend past members and the great work they have 
achieved over the years for both the squash club and the rugby club next door. 
There is a need however for the squash club to drive its own path forward and this is 
just small piece of the puzzle. To me and many others Spark will always be called 
Telecom and I expect this case to be no different.      
 
One point that remained unanswered was how would we measure if the name 
change is successful?   
 
Motion: - Club change their name  
Moved: Aaron Worner 
Seconded: Rocky Hudson  
Voted for Name Change – 10 
Voted against Name Change – 13 
 
 
 

• GENERAL BUSINESS 

• Rubbish being put in the Yellow Bins – more care needed, with cardboard 

going in the cardboard bin. 

• 50th Jubilee Committee set for Labour Weekend 2023.  Don Robertson, John 

Horwood, Bryan South, Mike Irving, Helen Benington. 

• Quiz Night – Sunday 7th March Baileys Bar. 

 
With there being no further business, the meeting closed at 9.20 pm. 

 

 

 

 

__________________________________________ 

Kirsty Whiteside 

President 

 

Date:______________________________________ 
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Officers 2021 

 
Meetings Attended 

Patron   Bryan South      
 
President  Kirsty Whiteside     11   
 
Vice President Aaron Worner     9   
    
Club Captains Emma Cormack      1   
   Aaron Warner    6   
 
Treasurer  Mark Forsythe    7   
 
Secretary  N/A 
     
Committee  Andrew Hawkey    8   

Angus Macdonald    8    
Ethan Peddie   10   

   Wayne Lamb     7   
   Gordon Sutherland    7 
 
    
Auditor  Ashton Wheelans 
 
 
Life Members Bryan South 
   Sue McBain 
   Don Robertson 
   Les Carney 
   Mike Irving 
   Ian Brooks 
   John Horwood 
   Denis Bosworth 
   Tony Stoneman 

Helen Benington 
Jim Carter  
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PRESIDENTS REPORT 2021 

 

I am pleased to present the 48th Annual Report for the Christchurch Football Squash 

Club and to summarise the year for 2021.   

2021 continued on from last year with bubbles, lockdowns and social distancing, still 

being key to our participation at work, home and in our squash communities at various 

times through the year. With a four week lockdown in August, winter interclub and our 

club leagues were impacted this year. 

As in 2020 we saw a decline in volunteer numbers, with a few key club members 

continuing in contributing their time across all areas and functions of the club.  With 

fewer people assisting the balance between keeping a “club” atmosphere and 

maintaining a viable organisation is getting harder to sustain under the current 

structure, so please consider helping out where you can.   

On the Court 

With a four week lockdown in August, winter interclub had only had two weeks of 

competition before it was cancelled, however there was a full Autumn round and the 

Spring round was also back to normal.   

We fielded 10 teams in the autumn interclub round: 8 Men’s and 2 Women’s teams 

with a few women also playing for other clubs.  Additionally, we had 3 Junior members 

playing in the composite division.  In the men’s, Football 7 were winners of Division 5 

and 3 other teams made their division finals.  In the Women Football Tahi won Division 

1. Unfortunately, the winter interclub round had only just started when COVID 

lockdown occurred due to the Delta variant breaking into the community, and this 

meant the remaining rounds were cancelled.  

Squash Canterbury did not host an awards event this year, however they still 

recognised achievements and service within the Squash community including:     

• Services to Squash recipient: Aaron Worner 

• Canterbury Open Women’s winner: Emma Cormack  

 

Currently the club has the following nationally ranked players: 

• Under 17 Girls: ranked 8 is Petra Curd-McCullough 

• Masters 65 Women: ranked 1 is Freda Walker 

• Masters 65 Men: ranked 2 is Wayne Seebeck 

 

Our Football Open tournament was held the first weekend in May, and was part of 

the Squash Canterbury Tournament Roadshow, which meant 8 draws were 

predominantly used. This year the Football Open had a total of 119 entries (76 in 

2020), with 11 men’s draws and 4 women’s draws.  There were 25 out of town players, 

including from Marlborough, Kaikoura, Oamaru, Greymouth, Fairlie, Methven, Hinds, 
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Nelson, Otago University, and Palmerston North.  We chose to schedule all 174 

games at Football over the weekend. To accommodate this, we extended the 

tournament into Sunday afternoon, with finals scheduled for 3:40pm.  Thank you to 

our tournament sponsor Mary Turnbull – Harcourts Gold who once again sponsored 

the entire tournament. Also a thank you to Nathan Smith and Nurse Call Solutions, 

who sponsored a livestream of Court 2 for all Men’s Open games, as well as selected 

Women’s Open and Men’s Division 1 games.  

As part of the roadshow requirements the club put on a Spit roast meal on the Saturday 

evening which was enjoyed by a large number of the participants. Thanks to Aaron 

Worner, Wayne and team who assisted with the cooking of the spit roast. Lastly many 

thanks to Aaron Warner who was the tournament organiser. 

 

The Canterbury Junior Open was held as a stand-alone tournament at Football on 

28-30th May 2021. There was a total of 60 entries (up from 26 when last held at 

Football in 2017), with 20 J graded players between both the boys and girls draws – 

this was good to see the next generation coming through and playing tournaments. A 

large contingent came from Marlborough and there were also entries from Greymouth 

and Nelson.  In the boys there were 4 draws: 1 x 16 draw, 1x 12 draw, 1 x 8 draw, and 

1 x 6 round robin draw, and for the girls 1 x 12 draw and 1 x 6 round robin draw.   

 

This year the Canterbury Masters & Junior Age Group and U23 tournaments was also 

hosted by Football from Thursday 12th to Sunday 15th August. Across the 3 events, 

there were 101 participants, with players travelling from as far away as Greymouth, 

Marlborough, Midlands, and Wellington. 

The Canterbury Masters champions were Scott Gardiner of Burnside, and Erin Ellery 

of Greymouth. Both Open finals were relatively straight forward affairs, with Scott 

defeating Christchurch member Simon Slade in three games. The women’s final was 

a repeat of the 2020 version, with Erin once again defeating Richmond’s Shayle 

Pringle, this time in three games.   

The Junior Age Groups tournament was slightly smaller than previous years, with 30 

entries all up. However, there was still some high quality squash over the weekend. In 

the U17 Girls division, Rangiora’s Anastasia Lim continued her impressive climb up 

the grading list, defeating Petra Curd-McCullough of Football in a hard fought three 

games. In the U17 boys, Tom Marshall of Marlborough beat Ryan Ko from Burnside, 

also in three games, while the U19 champion was Hoon Hay’s Scott Butterick, who 

prevailed over Nathan Briggs, also of Burnside, in a tight five game match. 

Greymouth’s Zac Pattinson and Rangiora’s Dominic Lim took out the U15 and U13 

Boys divisions respectively.  
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The U23 Championships were a smaller affair, with 8 men and 2 women entering, 

however there was still plenty of very impressive squash on show. In the women’s 

match, home club member Emma Cormack defeated the rapidly improving Kayla 

Brocks of Christchurch in three games, while the men’s final was an all-Marlborough 

match up and went the distance of five games: Tom Marshall outlasting Paul Moran in 

what was one of the matches of the tournament. A very impressive effort from Tom 

and many of the other Marlborough contingent, who had a huge weekend in playing 

both the Junior Age Groups and U23 Championships. 

 

This year Football hosted a new tournament, namely the Football Masters.  This 

event was held From Thursday 30th September to Saturday 2nd October. There were 

39 participants, with a few late withdraws due to injury, however players travelled from 

Nelson, Marlborough, and Midlands. The numbers were impacted as Canterbury had 

only been out of COVID lockdown for a few weeks and the NZ Masters that were due 

to be played later in October had been cancelled, so the Canterbury team did not 

require to use this as a training event. 

Divisions for the men were separated by ages of Over 50 and Under 50 however with 

smaller numbers the women were grouped together and determined by points.  There 

were 2 divisions in each group and a number of close games particularly between 

Football players.  This was a fun tournament for all and will be run again in 2022. 

 

Thanks to the club captains Emma Cormack and Aaron Warner for their organising 

and team selection for interclub competitions.  This was Emma’s fourth year in the role 

and Aaron’s third year.   

Club Champs were postponed due to the lockdown for COVID so were held in early 

November and culminated with the prizegiving held after the finals. This year we ran 

the junior championships alongside the senior championships, and there were a 

number of competitive and hard fought games. Congratulations to our Senior Club 

Champions – Emma Cormack (Women’s), Adam Odering (Men’s), and Junior Club 

Champions – Petra Curd-McCullough (Girls), Jack Lamb (Boys), Arihia O’Driscoll (J 

Grade). 

 

Currently we have 210 members which is 19 members more than this time last year 

(2020 – 191).   
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Finance 

Financially the club made an operating profit of $14,090 compared with the 2020 profit 

of $33,232.   This is in part due to the club COVID subsidies received for wages and 

income loss over the lockdown period during 2021 being considerably less than the 

Sports Canterbury Grant received in 2020. To give a more meaningful pre-Covid 

comparison, in 2019 the club had a slight operating loss of ($1,909) so to have an 

operating profit of $14,090 is a great result.  

In 2021, the club received a total of $20,885 from charitable trusts and grants ($29,754 

in 2020), including $6,722 from Kiwi Gaming for the court LED light upgrade, $3,950 

from Mainland Foundation towards Squash Canterbury levies, $8,908 in Wage 

subsidies and Resurgence payments from IRD and the remaining balance from 

donations to the club.   This assisted the club greatly this year, however as in previous 

years funding is getting harder to receive and cannot be guaranteed when looking at 

the overall budget in ensuring the club can meet its ongoing costs.   

Therefore, fundraising within the club continues to be an important income stream, this 

year raising $5,450.  The committee ran two main events: a Quiz night at Bailies Bar 

in February raising $923 and also a night at Addington Races raising $1,705. Other 

fundraisers included Fairlie Pies raising $464 and the social golf day raising $170. 

Thank you to Helen Benington who organised the Race night including the many 

raffles and the Fairlie Pie fundraiser and Richard King for organising the Golf day. 

Many thanks also to our social Thursday night members who supported raffles weekly 

throughout the year raising $1,240.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Bar revenue has increased this year to net revenue of $36,440, up from $25,302 in 

2020.  The club hosted all the tournaments it was scheduled to during 2021 and the 

additional functions compared with 2020 assisted in this increase. 
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Our operating expenses were well maintained during this year with a return to normal 

levels after the reductions achieved during COVID lockdowns in 2020.   

I thank our club sponsors who continue to support the club.  Mary Turnbull (Harcourts), 

Roger Symes (Prime Kitchens), Anderson & Hill, Super Liquor Papanui, Lion Nathan 

and Ashton Wheelans. We are incredibly appreciative for their support, which assists 

our Football club to run as successfully as it does. 

 

Bar/Social 

We continue to hire out the club facilities, with 11 functions held throughout the year, 

(up from 5 in 2020, which was COVID impacted), with gross bar takings this year 

increasing to $21,894 from $7,171.  Western Football used our facilities as their 

clubrooms for after match functions on Saturdays during the winter season, for the 

tenth year.  Their season was shortened by approx. a month due to COVID which 

impacted the gross bar revenue attributable to Western to $8,134 (a decrease from 

$10,072 in 2020).  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This year the club continued with our regular events including Summer League and 

Wednesday Club nights which continue to be successful, and areas for new members 

to be involved in and our 5-week winter leagues are also greatly enjoyed by our more 

social members.  Our thanks to Denis for running our club nights and being so 

welcoming to potential and new members to our club, although it is with sadness that 

we have accepted Denis’ decision to stand down from the club night facilitator role. 

Towards the end of the year the Club Prizegiving was held in the club lounge, following 

the finals of the Club Champs and saw a mix of social, junior and senior members and 

families socialising together and enjoying the grazing platter from the Twisted Flour & 

Sugar Merchants which looked and tasted great with something to suit everyone!  
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Property 

The committee decided to upgrade the courts lights, installing LED lights on the courts 

after covering the bulk of the costs with a funding application.  At the same time LED 

lights were put in the corridor behind the courts and also the lounge lights were 

updated to LED lights with a dimmer switch, which is great for functions. 

 

The glass washer in the bar was replaced and the chairs behind the courts were 

recovered. 

 

Other repairs and maintenance for 2021 are mostly related to the quarterly building 

compliance costs, replacement of the two extractor fans in the changing rooms and 

replacement of the hand drier in the men’s changing room.  

 

Thanks to Hamish Oakley for looking after our gardens for the club.   

 

Coaching and Junior Development 

During 2021 Adam celebrated his 10th year anniversary as the Christchurch Football 

Squash Club Coach, however it is with sadness we have accepted Adam’s resignation 

from this role as he moves in a different direction for his future. During 2021 Adam ran 

the Club’s weekly junior programme with 20-30 juniors participating all year round, 

providing the foundation for the clubs junior development, success and participation. 

Adam was also involved with the Introductory Sessions organised twice throughout 

the year which provided group coaching for people new to squash.  This has 

successfully had some of those participants join our Thursday social leagues to 

continue in their squash development. 

Adam provided individual coaching to many club members and the wider squash 

community during 2021. 

The club wish Adam well in the new chapter with his wife Zoe and son Quinn. 

Thanks to the parents who continue to support the club in the junior area. And a thank 

you to Ethan Peddie for your work as our junior co-ordinator, and for running the Junior 

2100 tournament held at Football. 

 

Squash Canterbury 

During 2021 Squash Canterbury had a change of personnel.  Di McCoy moved on 

from the Junior Development Co-ordinator, and the focus of the role was widened to 

increase participation in any particular target group, so has been renamed as 

Participation Activator and was filled by Ryan Frampton from May.  Unfortunately for 

the Squash community Kristy Havill resigned as CEO, as she went overseas to join 
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her partner in the UK.  As there is a change of direction coming from Squash NZ, Ryan 

has also taken over the Operations Manager role in a temporary capacity while the 

outcome of this change for Squash NZ and the flow down into the districts is realised. 

Acknowledgements 

Thanks to the 2021 committee who worked hard and offered hours of unpaid support 

enabling the club to function as well as it does, especially the work required to manage 

the club during the COVID lockdown and implications of the many COVID levels.   

Thanks to Grace Allen in the administrator role which covers the membership 

database functions and keeps you our members informed and up to date.  Cheers to 

you Andrew for your efforts in keeping our bar well stocked, as this is much 

appreciated by us all.  Thanks to Tony Stoneman who cleans the club each week, 

again it is appreciated. 

The club has some very dedicated and hardworking volunteers, which are needed for 

the club to function. As mentioned in previous years’ reports the club needs more 

people to volunteer where they can, across all functions of the club, whether working 

bees, tournament volunteers, committee members and to share the efforts required to 

keep our amazing club running. The more people that are involved gives another 

advantage of sharing the knowledge which is important for the longevity of the club.  

The committee welcome people to assist with any role, as not all roles require the time 

commitment of being on the committee. 

To the incoming 2022 committee I wish you the best for your efforts in looking to 

increase the profile and membership of our great club, while also managing the day to 

day functions, and to all our members I look forward to seeing you all back on court in 

2022. 

 

Kirsty Whiteside 

President  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

    Golf day 2021 
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TREASURERS REPORT 2021 
 

 
I would like to present the Christchurch Football Squash Club financial statements for 
the year ended 31 October 2021.   
 
The club has recorded an overall net loss (after depreciation) for the year of ($12,822) 
compared to a net profit of $5,881 in 2020.   
 
The operating profit before depreciation in 2021 is $14,090, compared to a profit of 
$33,232 in 2020.   

- Gross Income is $36,440, up 39.5% on last year’s $26,124.  This is due to 

the very good result on the bar – which was assisted by a good string of 

functions across the year, and only partly damaged by August’s lockdown.  

Many thanks to Helen Benington for assisting with the organisation of all 

these functions.   

- Gross Bar Sales were up 42% to $68,821, with net Bar Income up 44% to 

$36,440.  This translates to a Gross Profit of 52.95% which is slightly ahead 

of last year’s 52.17%.  Thank you once again to Andrew Hawkey for the 

huge effort that goes into keeping the bar ticking over.   

- The Salming Shop brought in Net Income of $822 in 2020, but was wound 

up this year with no related income or expenses booked.  Thanks to Adam 

Ordering for setting the shop up, and for helping to bring it to a tidy 

conclusion. 

- Subscription income increased 10% this year to $44,580.  This represents 

a good increase in playing numbers given that the level of all subs was 

frozen from the previous year.  

- Sponsorship income was up 54.9% to $5,098 this year.  Many thanks to our 

sponsors: Mary Turnbull, Ashton Wheelans, Prime Kitchens, Super Liquor 

Papanui and Anderson & Hill.  Also to Mary and to Nurse Call Solutions for 

their sponsorship of the Football Open in April/May.   

- Tournament Income came in at a very healthy $9,817 – up 202% on the 

previous year’s $3,248.  We were able to run all our tournaments this year, 

despite lockdowns and Covid level changes.  Many thanks to Aaron Warner 

and to all volunteers, but a particular big thank you to Kirsty for doing all the 

organising, and for often taking on the tournament kitchen as well.   

- Visitor Income was flat – at $2,840 compared to $2,887 in 2020. 

- Donations/Funding dropped back to $20,885 this year, from the previous 

year’s $39,754.   We did benefit from the ongoing support of Mainland 

Foundation and Kiwi Gaming ($10,672 in total) as well as some government 

Covid subsidies later in the year, however, these latter payments were 

significantly less than the Sports Canterbury Resilience Fund payments 

received during 2020.   

 

• Total operating expenses were $117,577, an increase of $25,766 or 28% on 

the $91,811 of 2020.  As 2020 was a decrease of 19.3% on the previous year, 

this partly represents a bounce-back to more normal expenditure levels.   
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• The biggest increases in expense line items were:   

o Tournament Expenses – up $7,529 due to running all tournaments again 

in 2021;   

o Rent – up $5,955 due to the 3 months we got rent-free in 2020;    

o Repairs & Maintenance – up $2,787 (71%) mainly due to the re-

upholstering of the chairs, which was wholly covered by fundraising and 

member donations;   

o Coaching – up $2,730 due to the number of new member sessions run 

by Adam;   

o NZ Squash Levies up $1,904 (39.7%) and Cleaning up $1,143 (6.3%).   

• Non-Operating Expenses (depreciation) total $26,913 compared with $27, 351 

in 2020. 

• The club has cash assets of $37,949 as at 31 October 2021 compared to 

44,539 as at 31 October 2020.  

• Stock on hand in the bar at 31 October 2021 is $6,490 compared with bar and 

Salming stocks of $9,087 in 2020.   

• The club has no term debt as at 31 October 2021.   

• Fixed Assets are recorded at $2,114,244 from the prior year balance of 

$2,128,618.  The club revalued the building in 2016 to the insurance value.   

This year I’m pleased to be able to say that the Club has undertaken a significant 

upgrade of its’ court lighting – with 60 new LED lights purchased for the 4 courts and 

for the hallway areas.  At the same time we also bought 21 new downlights for the 

lounge, with an all-in lighting cost of $9,583.  A new glass-washer has also been 

purchased for the bar this year, offering a better service to all our bar customers.   

Thank you to the Committee and to everyone involved in the related fundraising and 

belt-tightening efforts.   

The Club continues to be in a solid Cash position, with $37,000 in bank and term 

deposits, which will take us through into the new subscription year.   

2022 offers us still more uncertainty, but I think we are in a solid position to respond 
to whatever it throws at us.  A small increase in the 2022 subs (approx. 2% overall) 
has been approved to help us to try to navigate that. 
 
Mark Forsythe 
Treasurer 
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Assurance Review Report 2021 
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Financial Membership Statistics 

 

 

Membership Category Number of Membership  
  Individuals by Gender  
    
 
Ordinary 

 
  83  Males 161 

Intermediate (Under 23)     7  Females   49 
Junior (Under 19)   19  Junior Boys   21 
Family                                             26  Junior Girls     9 
Married     6    
Country      4    
Midweek   10    
Social   12    
Training      9    
Honorary     9    
Coaching     7    
Life 
Weekend 

  11 
    7  

  
 

 
  

 
Total 

 
210 
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2021 Squash Canterbury Awards  
 
Squash Canterbury Award Winners 2021 below:  
 
The Phil Morgan Trophy for Referee of the Year:  
Winner  Wayne Smith, Christchurch Squash Club 
 
Canterbury New Coach of the Year 
Winner  Jack Frisken, Marlborough College Old Boys Squash Club 
 
The Wayne Henderson Trophy for Coach of the Year:  
Winner  Nic Dann, Marlborough College Old Boys Squash Club 
 
Service to Squash 2021 
First winner  Aaron Worner, Christchurch Football Squash Club 
Second Winner   Deb Salisbury, Burnside Squash Club 
Third Winner  Graham Kerrigan, Marlborough College Old Boys Squash Club 
Fourth Winner Phil Tough, Christchurch Squash Club 
 
Volunteer of the Year 2021 
Winner  Tania Forsyth, Marlborough College Old Boys Squash Club 
 
Club of the Year 2021 
Marlborough College Old Boys Squash Club 
 
Most Improved Players 2021  
Junior Girls Winner   Sophia-Marie Barakat Adlam 
Junior Boys Winner  Tyrell Eden (Football) 
 
Women’s Winner  Samantha McPherson 
Men’s Winner   Sam Dunfoy 
 
 

 

Interclub Results 

 
Autumn Round  
 

Open Winner Runner-Up 

Div 1 Footchurch  Christchurch 2 

Div 2 Burnside 4 Football 2 

Div 3 Hoon Hay 1 Christchurch 4 

Div 4 Burnside 8 Christchurch 7 

Div 5 Malvern 2 Football 5 

Div 6 Football 7 Burnside 10 

Div 7 Christchurch 12 Football 8 
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Women Winner Runner Up 

Div 1 Football Tahi Christchurch Kowhai 

Div 2 ChristchurchNikau Rangiora 1 

Div 3 Burnside Kakapo Burnside Kea 

 
 
Autumn Interclub Round Winners  Autumn Interclub Round Runners Up 

 
Footchurch Open, Div 1    Football 2, Div 2 
Joseph Williams     Ash Gilbert 
Nathan Smith     Jack Lamb 
Michael Taylor      Sarah Blair 
Emma Cormack     Ian Trenberth 
       Ethan Peddie 
 
Football 7, Div 6     Football 5, Div 5 
Angus Macdonald     Petra Curd-McCullough 
Jared Hudson     Mike Yorston 
Gordon Sutherland     Martin Loveday 
Bob Warner      Henry Dobbs 
Aaron Worner     Lindsay Mackenzie  
 

Football 8, Div 7 
       Harry O’Loughlin 
       Tyrell Eden  
       Will Black 
       Nathan Arscott 
       William Dobbs 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Football Players that have been Representatives 
 
Canterbury Masters Team 
Men:  Wayne Seebeck  
Women:  Freda Walker 
 
Canterbury Senior Team 
Men:   Charlie Barker 
Women:  Emma Cormack, Sarah Blair 
 
Canterbury SI Quadrangular team 2021 
Juniors: Petra Curd-McCullough  
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CLUB PRIZEGIVING 2021 
 
Congratulations to the members who were acknowledged at the 2021 Club Prizegiving 
held recently at the club.  This year the club champs were run with finals on the Sunday 
afternoon and the Prizegiving followed, with a social meal thanks to the Twisted Flour 
& Sugar Merchant ladies allowing our junior, senior and social members as well as 
families to socialise together. 

Congratulations to the following who were recognised for their successes on court or 
their contribution to the running of our club. 
 
2021 Club champs  
 
Junior J grade winner  Arihia O’Driscoll 
Junior Girls Champion  Petra Curd-McCullough 
Junior Boys Champion  Jack Lamb    
 
Mens E Grade   Reuben Anderson 
Mens D Grade   Nathan Arscott 
Mens C Grade   Aaron Warner 
Mens B Grade   Richard Hollows 
Womens A Grade   Emma Cormack 
  
Womens Club Champ   Emma Cormack 
Mens Club Champ   Adam Ordering 
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Junior Awards   
 

Our club is renowned for being home to many junior players, so it is fitting that we 
have a bunch of awards dedicated to these young players.  

 
 

Junior 
achievers 
of the year 

Petra Curd-McCullough 
I’ve lost count as to how many 
times Petra has won this award. 
I believe it is her third year in a 
row. She is our stand-out junior 
player year after year, so this 
award is really a testament to a 
body of hard work that she 
started way back when she was 
only 11 years old. She has been 
a staple member in the 
Canterbury Team, and has had 
incredible regional and national 
success. On top of that she is a 
fantastic kid off the court, very 
polite and kind and always 
offering a helping hand, whether 
it is through coaching other 
juniors or helping run 
tournaments. Over the years 
petra has shown what can be 
achieved through dedication and 
hard work and with her attitude 
she will continue to excel in 
whatever path she chooses. 

Ethan Peddie 
Although Ethan recently moved 
out of Junior grade, he spent the 
majority of the year as our highest 
graded Junior and is currently 
only 20 points away from B1. He 
has shown awesome 
improvement this year of 340 
points, which is much harder to 
do once you hit B grade and the 
points structure changes and 
becomes more punishing. Not 
only has he excelled on the 
squash court, but he is an active 
committee member holding the 
junior coordinator position, all of 
which he manages to fit around 
his full time building 
apprenticeship. Ethan shows 
maturity far beyond his years and 
is well liked by everybody. He is a 
great role-model for juniors 
coming up behind him and has a 
bright future ahead of him, on and 
off the squash court. 

Biggest 
improvers 
– junior 
 

Arihia O’Driscoll  - 200 points 
Arihia has worked hard this year 
on her squash and deservingly 
improved her grade by 200 
points. She consistently attends 
Wednesday Squads and plays 
junior interclub on Mondays. I 
believe this is just this tip of the 
iceberg and that her squash will 
see even greater improvements 
in 2022. 
 

Tyrell Eden  -  1180 points 
Every year we always seem to 
have one stand out improver that 
jumps up a ridiculous amount of 
point. It was no exception this 
year, even with the COVID 
interruptions, Tyrell managed to 
improved by 1180 points which is 
almost 4 whole grades. As he 
closes in on C1, I don’t see him 
slowing down anytime soon. This 
young lad has a very bright future 
ahead if he keeps up the good 
work. 
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Coach’s 
Awards 
 

Runner ups to most improved 

Maria Coade  (170 points) 
Maria has been steadily improving for the last couple of years. This 
year she has improved 170 points and has moved out of J-grade into 
E grade and has started competing in more adult competition.  

Harry O’Loughlin (645 points) 
For the last couple of year Harry’s game has improved dramatically. 
This year his points movement of 645 points has shown him improve 
by two whole grades. A gifted sportsman in many areas, Harry has 
made no exception with his squash 
 

Bennett 
Family 
Trophy  

Jared Hudson 

The Bennett Family Trophy is somewhat of an all rounder award 
incorporating on and off court qualities. In the senior awards we have 
the ‘Good Bastard’ award, I like to think of this award as the junior 
version of that. This year the award deservedly goes to Jared 
Hudson. His squash game improved tremendously as he moves 
closer and closer to B-grade, a feat that he will certainly achieve in 
the coming year. He always attends Wednesday junior squads where 
he is well liked by the other students (and more importantly, the 
coach). His admiration extends beyond the junior grades, as he 
regularly competes in the Thursday League Competition and Monday 
interclub where I have heard nothing but praise for his character. 
Good on ya Jared! 
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Senior Awards   
 

Team 
Captains 
of the 
Year 
 

Helen Benington 

Women’s Football 1 
(winter)  

went out of her way to 
create her team before 
the round even started 
 

Hamish Oakley  
Mens Football 2 – Div 1 
was a very reliable team captain over the 
course of 2021, filling the role in two 
rounds. both times he was always great 
at finding fill ins where required. He did 
an awesome job of welcoming some new 
members to the club into the interclub 
fold, and it was also great to see him co-
ordinating team suppers to go the extra 
mile - for example the curry nights he 
produced on occasion. He is someone 
who I know will get on with the job 
without any complaints and this was very 
much appreciated this year 

Most 
Improved 
Senior 
 

Women – Lauren Carter 
returned to interclub in 
May and has had an 
increase of 100 points 
from 2125 to 2205 points 
(B2)  

Has played 10 matches 
with 7 wins so has a 70% 
win ratio 

Men – Nathan Arscott 
increase of 545 points from 1380 E1 to 
1925 D1.  

Has won 19 of 31 matches with a 61% 
win ratio 

Team of 
the year  

       
 

Women 
Interclub Football Tahi 
(Autumn)   

Anastasia Lim 
Brigid Peddie 
Michelle Ditfort  
Cheree Bray  
Lauren Carter 

were a strong team, had 
a few members come 
back to play women’s 
such as Lauren Carter 
and Brigid Peddie , and 
essentially they were one 
of the only teams we had 
this year that had no 
issues 

Mens 
Interclub Football Men’s Team 7 
Autumn   

Angus MacDonald 
Jared Hudson 
Gordon Sutherland 
Bob Warner 
Aaron Worner 

this team was together for both Summer 
& Autumn rounds. the only Football team 
to win their division in Autumn, and each 
member of the team improved their 
grading by at least 100 points over the 
two rounds. Not only was their on court 
record good, but off the court they had a 
superb team spirit which was great to 
see and definitely helped the self-titled 
“Dream Team” on their course to winning 
the division. 

 



Christchurch Football Squash Club Annual Report 2021 Page | 38  

Acknowledgements 
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Petra in the Juniors, and Freddie & Wayne for Masters. 
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Ethan Peddie as Junior Convenor (2nd Year) 
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etc 
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members via emails and facebook, and encouraging new members through the 
joining process.  

• Tony Stoneman our Cleaner – who cleans the club rooms/changing 
area/showers/ and the courts for us  

• Graeme Bickley who assists in sourcing cleaning products and with minor 
repairs. 

• Reuben Anderson who has put out our recycling bins fortnightly throughout the 
year. 

• Andrew Hawkey for managing the bar and ensuring we always have enough 
stock for interclub and club events as well as functions and Western Football. 
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and new members to our club, although it is with sadness that we have accept 
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Contributions to Football 
 

Hamish Oakley– garden   

Brian Partridge – plumbing & general repairs   

Andrew Hawkey – bar   

Aaron Worner – VP with focus on 
property/strategic/Club’s COVID  

Gordon Sutherland –property/website   

Aaron Warner – club captain, tournament organiser  

Mark Forsythe – Treasurer   
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Club Junior Player of 
the Year 
 

Ethan Peddie 

Junior co-ordinator and committee member. Ran the 
Junior 2100 series tournament held at Football. Has 
played 50 matches this year and tournaments 
including NZ Junior Open, Football Open, Canterbury 
Junior Open, Canterbury/South Island Open, 
Burnside Open, member of the Football B Grade 
elimination team, Otago University Open and 
Canterbury U23s 

Club Senior Player of 
the Year 
 

Nathan Smith 

Played 41 matches across interclub and tournaments 
including Christchurch & Burnside Pre-season 
tournaments, Football Open, Canterbury/South Island 
Open, Canterbury Masters & Football Masters, 
member of the Football B Grade elimination team, 
member of the CHCH Club Cousins Shield 
team.  Regularly plays at club night. Set up 
livestreaming at the Football Open. 

Senior personality of 
the year – someone 
recognised as doing good 
for our club in squash 
either playing, 
encouraging or making 
the atmosphere fun 
 

Peter Kilpatrick  

Peter is always helping behind the bar and restocking 
on league nights. Also puts his hand up for at least 
one bar shift for most tournaments and some 
functions. is a regular Thursday social, somewhat 
self-deprecating, knowing he's possibly not in the 
physical form to play his best squash but still likes to 
come down and be part of the environment even if 
he's not playing. Fits in with any group of people, 
helps with working bees, and fundraising.   

Good Bastard trophy 
(Bruce Dunhill) –  
 

Kirsty Whiteside 

We always give the good bastard award to the all 
round club member that everyone likes and helps out 
round the club". This year has decided to give this 
award to our president - Kirsty Whiteside.  
 
Now to say that Kirsty helps out around the club is an 
understatement, for the past 6-10 years on a monthly 
basis she has been 

• Compiling newsletter 
• Organising Thursday social leagues 
• Managing the Bar for Western football 

club 
• Financial Management 
• Writing fundraising applications for the 

club 
• Organised Quiz night 
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• Organising, running tournaments whilst 
managing the bar and kitchen 

 
This club operates with very few people doing the 
lionshare of all the work around the club. Of those few 
people, however, it is fair to say that Kirsty has for a 
long time done the majority of it, often without any 
thanks.  

Bryan South Trophy  
 

Helen Benington 

Already a life member Helen continues to support the 
club by contributing her time. This year she is the 
Functions co-ordinator – with 11 functions held, plus 
numerous other enquiries. She is always happy to 
assist at tournament with first round marking, 
tournament control and assisting in the kitchen and 
with clean-up. 

Helen is a member of the Squash Canterbury 
Women’s Interclub committee 

Helen is also instrumental in fundraising including the 
Race Evening at Addington and pie fundraiser which 
combined contributed @$2000 to the recovering of 
the chairs in the court area.   
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Coach Acknowledgement & Farewell 

Adam Odering is completing his time at Christchurch Football Squash Club in 2021.  
Adam has given and achieved a lot for the club, region and sport in general over the 
past many years with the vast majority of our members having been coached by Adam 
at some point. 
  
Within the club Adam was titled club champ for an astounding 9 years, while in addition 
performed the role of club coach for 10 years, growing participation and competencies 
in the sport, especially with the Junior members. Outside of the club some (but not all) 
of his other recent achievements include:  
 

• 2017 
o National Junior Selector and held a National Coaching Position with the 

New Zealand Junior Development Squads.   
 

• 2018  
o Canterbury Club & School Coach of the Year 
o Canterbury Coach to both the Junior and Senior teams and Assistant 

Coach for the NZ Emerging Boys Squad and NZ Junior Development 
Squad 
 

• 2019 
o Canterbury Junior & Senior teams Coach 
o National Assistant coach for three squads: The Boys Junior 

Development Squad, Boys Emerging Squad and Elite Girls Squad 
o Squash NZ Club/School Coach of the year 

 

• 2020  
o Canterbury Club & School Coach of the Year 
o Canterbury Junior team Coach 

 
Adam and wife Zoe are in the process of starting a new chapter in their lives, with their 
first child due in January. As such we the Committee on behalf of the membership 
sincerely wish them both all the best with their future plans and hope to see Adam 
back sometime in the near future. 
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Ladies Club Captain’s Report 2021 

 
Another interesting year adapting to playing squash within a global pandemic. 
Fortunately, the squash season ran much smoothly compared to last year as we had 
fewer interruptions and an eager squash community to rip into the new year!  
 
Women’s interclub and tournaments ran successfully throughout the year until mid-
August when New Zealand received its first delta-variant community case of Covid19 
in Auckland.  Consequently, the whole country went into level 4 government lockdown, 
stopping squash completely. Winter interclub was cancelled, Junior and Masters 
individual and team nationals were cancelled completely, and our in-house Thursday 
league was also cancelled. Senior individual and team’s national events were 
renamed to the Squash Classic events and postponed till late October and late 
November.  
 
In the beginning of September, the South Island moved to level 2 government 
restrictions, allowing squash to start back up. Spring interclub, our in-house 
competition, and tournaments proceeded without a hitch.   
 
Numbers 
The club currently has 30 women listed as a member. The peak amount of women we 
had participating in women’s interclub was 10, with a handful of our ladies competing 
in men’s interclub. Thursday night league also attracts many women that do not 
regularly participate in competitions such as interclub and tournaments. 
 
Interclub 
Women’s interclub this year stuck to the traditional layout with slight adjustments made 
to teams to keep the competition competitive. Each team played 4 players on the night, 
sets were to 15 points, and the default ball was a single yellow dot ball. In instances 
of some clubs lacking players to make full teams, teams were slightly adjusted to make 
them more even in strength. Our club could only field 2 teams for the whole year; 
however, with the assistance of Burnside Squash Club and Christchurch Squash Club, 
we were able to place some of our players in their teams. 
 
Currently, the Women’s Interclub Committee is establishing a trial next summer, which 
entails mixing women’s interclub with men’s. The practicalities of this trial have not yet 
been determined however once it is arranged it will be advertised to clubs. Many 
districts around the South Island have adopted the mixed division approach and have 
received positive feedback, so we can only hope we will receive similar feedback in 
Christchurch. 
 
Christchurch Football Squash Club Awards Night 
On the 7th of November, we celebrated the members of our club that displayed 
excellence in their squash and the roles they played this year.  
  
The Women’s Interclub Team Captain of the Year was Helen Benington. Helen has 
not only been an active captain of her interclub team, but she has also been a huge 
help to me the last few years with women’s interclub in general. She has also a 
member of the Christchurch Women’s Interclub Committee. All of her help and support 
in women’s interclub is very much appreciated. 
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Lauren Carter has been awarded Most Improved Senior Women of the Year. Lauren 
has started back up in interclub this year and has had an increase of 100 points. Out 
of the 10 matches she has played throughout the year, she won 7 of them. This is a 
great achievement, especially when playing at B grade level. 
 
The Women’s Interclub Team of the Year was Football Tahi. The members of this 
team were Anastasia Lim (Rangiora Squash Club), Brigid Peddie, Michelle Ditfort, 
Cheree Bray, and Lauren Carter. Football Tahi was a competitive interclub team in the 
autumn round. It was positive to see some familiar faces return to women’s interclub. 
 
Kirsty Whiteside was awarded the Good Bastard Trophy and Helen Benington was 
awarded the Bryan South Trophy. Both ladies have done a tremendous job over the 
years and are valued members of our club. 
 
The A grade and Women’s Open Champion was Emma Cormack. The competitors 
for these titles were Emma Cormack, Sarah Blair, and Petra Curd-McCullough. 
Evident from all the hard work each player have put into their squash over the years, 
some great and enjoyable squash was played over the weekend. 
 
Squash Senior Team Classic 
 In result of the COVID 19 lockdown this year, Senior Team Nationals were postponed 
and rescheduled to late November in Wellington. A couple of districts were unable to 
participate so the event name changed to the Senior Team Classic. The Canterbury 
women’s team was Emma Cormack (Christchurch Football Squash Club), Grace 
Hymers (Christchurch Squash Club), Sarah Blair (Christchurch Football Squash Club), 
Leonie Marshall (Marlborough Racquet Squash Club), and Kate Fox (Burnside 
Squash Club). The team ended up 2nd place, only losing the final by 4 points in the 
countback to the Bay of Plenty. This is the closest a Canterbury women’s team has 
been in contention for this national title since the early 2000s.  
 
A challenging but great year of squash done and dusted. As always, I would like to 
thank the Christchurch Football Squash Club committee and our president, Kirsty 
Whiteside, for all their work this year keeping the club in good shape. Thank you all 
for a great year and I look forward to seeing you all in the new year! 
 
Emma Cormack  
Women’s Club Captain 
 

 

 

 

 

 
     Emma Cormack 

   Canterbury Open Womens winner 2021 
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Mens Club Captain’s Report 2021 
 
 
Once again, it is that time to reflect on the last year at Christchurch Football Squash 
Club, and again it was a year filled with lockdowns and other Covid related challenges. 
Despite this, it was a very successful one on the court for the club. 
 
Summer interclub got underway in February. This round had some hiccups with one 
or two rounds lost to Covid, however it was still run to completion. We had a number 
of teams competing near the top of their respective divisions. The Autumn round 
followed, and was much more successful, with 4 out of 8 teams making the division 
final. Congratulations to Football 7 (Jared Hudson, Gordon Sutherland, Angus 
Macdonald, Bob Warner, Aaron Worner) who were the only team to win their final and 
took out Division 5. Their exploits over the round also won them the Team of the Year 
award in club prizegiving, with the core of this team still going strong through the 
remainder of the year.  
 
Unfortunately, due to the August lockdown, Winter interclub only lasted a couple 
weeks, and the year finished off with a full round of Spring interclub. In this, we had 3 
teams reach the finals, with all teams going down in a close battle in the final game. 
We have been a little unlucky with final results but we have seen a number of our 
members improve their grading through interclub matches this year and a great 
competitive spirit has been shown by all. 
 
Once again, I would like to thank all the interclub team captains that I have called upon 
during the last year. I have been attempting to share these duties around as many 
members as possible, and it has been great to see those people step up and take their 
turn. Through Covid and it’s various restrictions, there have been a number of extra 
issues with rounds being cancelled and changed, and all of you tackled these with 
ease. An extra thanks especially to Hamish Oakley, who was Team Captain of the 
year. Hamish was an extremely reliable captain this year, taking on two of the rounds 
with no complaints, welcoming new members into the interclub fold, and coordinating 
team suppers. Thanks Hamish! 
 
The Club Championships were held alongside the Prizegiving in November this year, 
delayed due to the disruption caused by the second lockdown. Congratulations to all 
the winners of the respective grades - and especially to Phil for very kindly pulling out 
of the C grade final when he saw he was facing me after a few too many matches 
against juniors! In particular, well done to Adam Odering, who reclaimed the Mens 
Open title by defeating Michael Taylor. This was Adam’s ninth title, a feat I don’t think 
we will see matched for a long time. It may also be his last for the time being, with 
Adam stepping away from squash after the birth of his first son. Adam, thanks for 
everything you have given the club, and to myself - I still remember when you first 
started coaching us when I was a junior myself back in 2011, and how much your 
coaching style revolutionised squash for all of us at the time. You have inspired a 
generation of Football juniors and you will leave a lasting impact on the club that will 
never be forgotten. 
 
Congratulations also to Emma Cormack for once again taking out the Women’s Open 
for the fifth time, defeating Sarah Blair in the final. Sarah and Emma have been great 
ambassadors for the club this year - competing in the Mitchell Cup up in Tauranga, as 
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part of a combined team with Marlborough Squash Club. They were also the leading 
two players in the Canterbury team that came second at the Inter-District 
Championships, held in Wellington in November. I certainly admire all the hard work 
these two have done the last year. It often feels like they live down at the courts, always 
solo practicing and pushing themselves to the next level. However, their results speak 
for themselves, and I look forward to seeing what you both achieve next year. 
 
Finally a shout out to the rest of the committee for all their hard work over 2021. There 
have been a number of surprises thrown up at us over the course of the year, and I’m 
sure many more to come, but you guys are great to work alongside as we try and 
navigate through these unprecedented times. An extra special thanks to Kirsty - who 
as President does far more than her fair share of the work and really is the glue that 
holds this club together at times. The club is lucky to have you! 
 
Thanks for a great year everyone. Fingers crossed for an even better 2022! 

 
Aaron Warner (#2) 
 

 

 

 

 

Junior Club Captain Report 2021 

 
 

This year has been a good year for our juniors with interclub and tournaments. Our 
club has hosted the Canterbury junior open, Junior 2100 and junior club champs, while 
having the challenges of covid affecting us. Congratulations to our junior club 
champions, Jack Lamb and Petra Curd-Mculllough, both winning the title last year as 
well.  
 
Adam Ordering has continued to run his Wednesday squash coaching sessions for 
our juniors and for juniors from other clubs as well. As you may have heard already, 
Adam is retiring as our club coach. I would like to welcome Nick Mita, who will be 
running training sessions and programs for our juniors around Canterbury. 
 
Congratulations all our juniors who have represented our club and their schools in 
national, regional, and local tournaments this year. It is pleasing to see good 
sportsmanship on court, and great hospitality at suppers and their improvements 
throughout the year. A couple honourable mentions with large points movements are, 
Tyrell Eden (1040) and Harry O’Loughlin (655). 
 
Again, I would like to thank Kirsty Whiteside our club president, for all the help and 
work she has put into the club to keep it running. I also like to thank Adam who has 
helped me work with the juniors and mentoring me with my squash.  
 
Ethan Peddie 
Junior Coordinator 
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Coach’s End of Year Report 2021 
 

A Final Word 
 
Classical music plays quietly in the background on a hot, windy summer day. It’s 
December 21st, Christmas just around the corner, 2022 only a little further around 
the road still. A year that many of us will be happy to see in the rearview mirror. 
However, I find myself content sitting at the dining table of my mother in-laws (where 
we also reside) writing what will be my last ever article as club coach of Christchurch 
Football Squash Club. This is a meaningful moment in its own right, but I find myself 
spoiled with joy having my son Quinn sleeping in his pepi-pod on the table in front of 
me, having been home from the Neonatal Intensive Care Unit (NICU) only a few 
hours. Having been born 7 weeks early, he has been in NICU for the past 3 and a 
half weeks where my wife and I have visited him every day. It has been far from 
easy, but right from the get go he improved and developed faster than nurses and 
doctors predicted, showing signs of his mothers determination and high standards of 
achievement.  
 
As one journey ends, another begins. Ten and a half years I have devoted myself to 
my career as a squash coach. What a decade it has been, filled with star-studded 
moments of joy. From my early days as a 21-year-old kid, trying to make a far 
fetched dream a reality, I coached a 17-year-old Michael Taylor. This was before I 
had my role as club coach. I was still at Uni doing my coaching degree and met a kid 
as passionate about learning squash as I was about trying to teach it. In hindsight, 
and contrary to my self-perception at the time, I actually knew next to nothing about 
coaching, or squash. Luckily for both of us Michael was about as wise to it as I was, 
it was the blind leading the blind. Nonetheless, we muddled forwards as best we 
could. Now, 12 years later, he has almost eradicated all the bad habits I passed onto 
him through my trial and error, and I can vouch that he has become a very handy 
squash player, and to my greater delight, a close friend.  
 
When I picked up the coaching role at the club in June 2011, my first Junior Squads 
consisted of some familiar faces who are on our committee today: A young Aaron 
Warner, and an even younger Emma Cormack. Aaron must have been around 16, 
and Emma perhaps only 11. It fills me with joy to see that squash has impacted their 
lives in a way that has led to them giving back to the game, our club, and the 
community through volunteering. To have played a role in this development, big or 
small, is an honour.  
 
Skip forward a couple of years circa 2013/14, emerged a young crew of four year 9 
Boys High kids: Matt Duncan, Mikey Baker, Jayden Millard and Charlie Barker. The 
latter pair will be familiar names to many reading this, as they have extended their 
development to become top A grade players. I’ll always remember the days when 
they first became obsessed with squash. In the school holidays they’d arrive early in 
the morning and stay at the squash courts all day. The Chileshe boys, Lwamba and 
Temwa were also a part of the self-imposed school holiday squash camps. The boys 
would battle for hours, betting on who would win games of crazy, a game that I hated 
and lightly attempted to discourage. But who was I to get in the way of such good 
fun. Loser had to shout a bag of lollies from the dairy! Fond memories of Fish and 
chips for lunch, Charlie and his cucumbers, clash of clans, and plenty of banter.  
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I share just a couple of explicit examples from a pool of countless precious 
memories. I am blessed that it has been rich with such joy. Joy that stems from 
building close relationships with individuals and families. If you were to ask me what 
was the single best thing about my time coaching, I would say hands down, without a 
doubt, it is the relationships I have built with people. Some only short, some still 
standing, each one meaningful in its own way. I couldn’t go without at least 
summarising those who have impacted me on my journey. This comes at the 
unforgivable expense of leaving some people out by name, that certainly deserved to 
be mentioned, but have slipped my mind at the current moment. To those I 
acknowledge now, for every person who has been a part of my coaching journey, 
has had an impact on me, and I thank you all for accompanying me on this ride. 
 
To all the juniors who have been a part of my Squads Program, past and present; to 
the families I have worked with over the years: the Allen’s, Webster’s, Lamb’s, 
Peddie’s, Millard’s, McCullough’s and many others; to the past and current club 
presidents John Horwood, Helen Bennington, Ian Trenberth, and Kirsty Whiteside; 
and to all committee members who have been a part of the team alongside them; to 
those pupils that voluntarily chose the hard road to play amongst the best: Emma, 
Jayden, Charlie, Paul and Petra; to Brigid, Sharon, Richie and Wayne, thank you for 
your wisdom and kindness, for you have taught me at least as much as I have taught 
you; To Rod Hayes: mentor, coach, squash genius, and friend; for the opportunities I 
have generously received through Kashif at Salming, Jason at Stellar, Squash 
Canterbury, Squash Midlands, and Squash New Zealand; to all my current young 
students, I regret that our journey has come to a premature end, I hope you find 
fulfilment in squash as you continue on your paths; and to everyone else, inside and 
outside the club, near and far. I thank you all from the bottom of my heart for the 
experiences we have had together. 
 
Through meaningful relationships we can experience life in the truest sense. 
Helping each other achieve goals that you couldn’t achieve on your own.  
Connecting with others beneath the surface, struggling together on and off the 
squash court.  
Lending a hand, showing up for someone, and being shown up for.  
Believing in someone, and having someone believe in you.  
Rallying another as they fight through adversity, or cheering for them as they scale 
their mountain and reach the summit.  
Learning from one another, opening up, listening.  
Being vulnerable. Being strong. Growing. Climbing. 
Realising that you can be better than you are with a little discipline, work and grit.  
Lifting each other up as we scale to great heights, and helping those up off the 
ground who have fallen. 
 
I remember a few months ago I was listening to a Jordan Peterson lecture that took 
place at Cambridge university in the UK. In the Q and A section Jordan was asked 
by a member of the audience “what advice would you give to a man who is about to 
be a father for the first time?” He replied: 
 
“You have the opportunity in front of you to have the best relationship you’ve ever 
had with anybody in your life. Now, if you do that right, that’s what you can have.” 
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In this current moment, these words mean more to me than ever. As I type these 
final words, Quinn is stirring a little bit in his sleep. He flops his head over to face me 
showing off his angelic tiny features and lets out a few impossibly adorable sounds. 
 
In this precise moment, time stands still. Right here, right now, is exactly where I am 
supposed to be. These rare, precious moments of joy that seem to break down the 
fabric of space and time. This is what life is all about. 
 
Nga Mihi 
 
Adam 
 

 

 
 
 
AUTUMN INTERCLUB TEAMS 

JUNIORS 

Football  
 
Frank Armstrong 
Paddy Gould 
Maria Coade 
Arihia O’Driscoll 
Rory Forsythe 
Amber Hema Houkamau-Mason 
 

 

 

 
 
LADIES TEAMS 
 

Football Tahi Women who played for other clubs  
 

Michelle Ditfort 

Brigid Peddie 

Cheree Bray 

Lauren Carter  

 
 

 
Helen Benington 
Louise Thomson 
Amber Hema Houkamau-Mason 
Maria Coade 
Kirsty Whiteside 
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MENS TEAMS 

Football 1 Football/ChCh 1 Football 2 
 

Adam Odering 

Charlie Barker 

Mark Revis 

Kevin Milne  
 

 
Nathan Smith  
Michael Taylor 
Emma Cormack  

 
Ash Gilbert 
Jack Lamb 
Sarah Blair 
Ian Trenberth 
Ethan Peddie  

 

Football 3 Football 4 Football 5 
 
Sam Reid 
Dereck Ollsson 
Iain O’Rourke 
Simon Bell 
Blair Shepherd 
Aaron Warner 
 

 

 
Philip Kilgour 
Ruby Turnbull 
Mark Forsythe 
Matt Arscott 
Hamish Oakley 

 

 
Petra Curd-McCullough 
Mike Yorston 
Martin Loveday 
Henry Dobbs 
Lindsay Mackenzie 

Football 6 Football 7 Football 8 
 
Jacob Horrey 
Brigid Peddie 
Zac Pattinson 
Mary Turnbull 
Brian Partridge 
Nick Bray  
 

 

 
Angus Macdonald 
Jared Hudson 
Gordon Sutherland 
Bob Warner 
Aaron Worner  

 
Harry O’Loughlin 
Tyrell Eden 
Will Black 
Nathan Arscott 
William Dobbs 

 

Football 9 
 
Steve Scobie 
Reuben 
Anderson 
Scott Rowell 
Luke Graham 
Alex Wallace 

 
 

 
 
 
WINTER INTERCLUB TEAMS  
 
JUNIORS  
 

  
Arihia O’Driscoll  
Paddy Gould  
Frank Armstrong  
Rory Forsythe  
Amber Hema Houkamau-Mason 
Maria Coade 
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LADIES TEAMS 
 

Women who played 
outside of Football 
 

Football 1 Womens Yellow 

Maria Coade 
Kirsty Whiteside 

Nigel Oliver 
Helen Benington 
Lynley Gainsford 
Nikki Donaldson 

Michelle Ditfort 
Lauren Carter 
 

   

 
 
MENS TEAMS 
 

Mens Open (the all 
sorts) 

The Misfits Football 1 
 

Jeremy Bennett 
Emma Cormack 

Nathan Smith 
Ash Gilbert 
 
 

Charlie Barker 
Michael Taylor 
Mark Revis 
 
 

Football 2 Football 3 Football 4 
 

Ethan Peddie 
Sarah Blair 
Sam Reid 
Simon Bell 
Petra Curd-McCullough 

Ian Trenberth  
Dereck Ollsson 
Iain O’Rourke 
Philip Kilgour 
Jacob Horrey 
 

Aaron Warner 
MP Johal 
Brett Phillips 
Matthew Arscott 
Jared Hudson 

Football 5 Football 6 Football 7 
 
Ruby Turnbull 
Hamish Oakley 
Zac Pattinson 
Henry Dobbs 

 
Brigid Peddie 
Jason Everson 
Mary Turnbull 
Nick Bray 
Tyrell Eden 
Will Black 
 

 
Gordon Sutherland 
Bob Warner  
Harry O’Loughlin 
Aaron Worner 
Nathan Arscott 

Football 8  
  
Reuben Anderson  
Steve Scobie  
Scott Rowell 

 

Luke Graham  
Wallace Weideman  
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Funders 2021 
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Club Sponsors 2021 
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Autumn Interclub Team Reports 
 

Men’s Football 1 / Christchurch 1 
 

I was in the Footchurch Team, which consisted of: 
 
Joe Williams 
Nathan Smith 
Mike Taylor 
Emma Cormack 
 
We won the division and I think I have a photo of our team holding the trophy which 
is now in the cabinet at the club. 
 
Nathan Smith 
 

Men’s Football 2  
 
We had a really good round, finishing the competition format with nearly double the 
points of the next team. Unfortunately for the final we had late notice from a couple of 
players being not able to play and as such we couldn't field a full team. With no time 
to find a replacement we lost on point countback after being 2 matches all. It was a 
disappointing end to what otherwise was a really good round. My feedback to players 
is that if you are going to sign up to interclub you need to do so expecting to play each 
and every game. If you don't want to play every game then don't sign up to interclub.  
 
Ian Trenberth  
 

Men’s Football 3  
 
Team members: Derrick Ollson, Sam Reid, Iain O'Rourke, Simon Bell, Blair 
Shepherd and Aaron Warner.  
We had a semi successful round for Autumn interclub. Fortunately, we had 6 people 
in the team as our combination of injuries and shift workers meant that we 
sometimes struggled to field a full team. Thanks to Liam Collins and Brigid Peddie 
for being our super subs. We lost some close games but in general we all improved 
our squash playing and finished up somewhere in the bottom half of the field. 
 
Sam Reid 
 

Men’s Football 5 
 
Petra Curd-McCullough 
Henry Dobbs 
Mike Yorston 
Martin Loveday 
Lindsay Mackenzie 
Gerald Evans 
Peter Robertson 
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We lost Lindsay two days before the first round of interclub when his Achilles ruptured 
in our pre-season tournament putting him out for the entire round. 
Petra & Henry had some great wins and quite deservedly their points rose. Mike 
displayed a huge range of skills & deception which confounded his opponents and 
meant that he had us on the edge of our seats as we watched his games. 
We were very fortunate to be supported by Gerald Evans and Peter Robertson when 
we needed extra players – thanks guys. 
Petra’s mum Helen supported and encouraged the team each week often dealing with 
the admin by submitting our scores online. 
Our suppers reflected how busy we all were and often were purchases from Mrs New 
World or Mr Countdown. As a result we spent limited time in the kitchen and washing 
up, with one Monday having only one fork to wash. Something for us to work on as we 
much enjoyed the social side of the round and the suppers provided when we visited 
other clubs.   
  
On the final night we were very pleased to have Lindsay come down and support us 
and we ended runners up to Malvern. 
  
Thanks Team 5 ☺  
  
Martin Loveday 
 

Mens Football 7 
 
The team had a great round with strong performances across the board. The round 
robin went well with the team finishing clear in first place, and concluded with us 
triumphing in the final. A minor hiccup in the final round robin match saw Angus 
tearing a muscle in his calf, which ended his season. Bob and Jared both had 
blinders, not losing a match all round, with only a total of 4 sets dropped between 
them. The team were winners on the supper front as well, with a varied selection 
provided at home games! 
 
Team: Angus Macdonald (captain), Jared Hudson, Bob Warner, Gordon Sutherland, 
Aaron Worner. 
 
Angus Macdonald 
 

Women’s Football Tahi 
 
We were Football 1.  
 
Michelle, Brigid, Anastasia, Lauren and Cheree made up the team.  
 
We had a great round with lots of close hard fought games. In the end we did 
Football proud and won div one women’s Autumn round.  
 
Michelle Ditfort  
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Members as at December 2021 

 

Firstname Lastname 
 

Grade Membership 

Grace Allen Graded B2 Coaching 

Reuben Anderson Graded E1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Frank Armstrong Graded J3 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Matthew Arscott Graded C1 Ordinary 

Nathan Arscott Graded D1 Ordinary 

Peter Arscott Graded D2 Ordinary 

Sharon Ashmore Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Charlie Barker Graded A2 Coaching 

Simon Bell Graded C1 Ordinary 

Helen Benington Graded C1 Life 

Jeremy Bennett Graded B1 Ordinary 

Tim Bergin Graded D2 Social 

Will Black Graded D2 Ordinary 

Sarah Blair Graded A2 Ordinary plus Training 

Denis Bosworth Leisure 
 

Life 

Logan Bramley Leisure 
 

Intermediate (under 23 years) 

Nick Bray Graded C2 Ordinary 

Cheree Bray Graded B1  Ordinary 

Ian Brooks Leisure 
 

Life 

Stephen Brown Leisure 
 

Midweek 

Myles Brown Graded D1 Married 

FFP BWOF Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Alan Calvert Graded C1 Ordinary 

Les Carney Leisure 
 

Life 

Lauren Carter Graded B2 Married 

Lance Cassidy Leisure 
 

Social 

Scott Chappell Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Michael Christie Graded C2 Ordinary 

Hannah Christie Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Haydn Clark Leisure 
 

Ordinary plus Training 

Miguel Clayton-Jones Graded E2 Intermediate (under 23 years) 

Andrew Clunie Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Maria Coade Graded D2 Family 
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Michael Coade Leisure 
 

Family 

Zuzana Coade Leisure 
 

Family 

Kenneth Coade Leisure 
 

Family 

Liam Collins Graded C1 Ordinary 

Stephen Compton Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Emma Cormack Graded A2 Coaching 

Petra Curd-McCullough Graded B1 Ordinary plus Training 

Helen Curd-McCullough Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Reece Dillon Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Michelle Ditfort Graded B1 Ordinary 

William Dobbs Graded E1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Henry Dobbs Graded C1 Intermediate (under 23 years) 

Nicola Donaldson Graded C2 Ordinary 

Tyrell Eden Graded C2 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Alister Emerson Leisure 
 

Ordinary plus Training 

Gerald Evans Graded C2 Ordinary 

Jason Everson Graded C2 Ordinary 

Paul Farrelly Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Rory Forsythe Graded E2 Family 

Mark Forsythe Graded C1 Family 

Sally Frahm Graded C1 Social 

Lynley Gainsford Graded C1 Ordinary 

David Gee Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Ash Gilbert Graded B1 Ordinary plus Training 

Paddy Gould Graded J3 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Luke Graham Graded E2 Intermediate (under 23 years) 

Andrew Gray Graded C1 Ordinary 

James Halliburton Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

James Hanafin Leisure 
 

Midweek 

Roger Hanson Graded D1 Midweek 

James Hattaway Leisure 
 

Midweek 

Nathan Hawker Graded D1 Ordinary 

Ryan Hawker Graded J1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Andrew Hawkey Graded B2 Ordinary 

Rodney Hayes Graded C1 Coaching 

Sam Hedges Leisure 
 

Ordinary 
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Amber Hema Houkamau-
Mason 

Graded J1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Sheena Hewitt Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Brandon  Hiini Graded C1 Ordinary 

Nick Hines Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Richard Hollows Graded B1 Ordinary 

Jacob Horrey Graded C1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

John Horwood Graded D1 Life 

Ritchie Howell Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Benjamin Hubbard Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Rocky Hudson Graded E2 Ordinary 

Jared Hudson Graded C1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Grace Hymers Graded A2 Intermediate (under 23 years) 

Mike Irving Leisure 
 

Life 

Peter Joe Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

MP Johal Graded C1 Country 

Lyle Johnson Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Kieran Johnson Leisure 
 

Country 

Darren Kett Graded B2 Ordinary 

Phillip Kilgour Graded C1 Ordinary 

Peter Kilpatrick Leisure 
 

Social 

Richard King Leisure 
 

Social 

Charles Knibb Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Raumana Kumeroa Leisure 
 

Junior (Under 19 years) 

Rachel Lamb Graded D1 Weekend 

Wayne Lamb Graded C2 Ordinary 

Matthew Lamb Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Jack Lamb Graded B2 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Peter Lawrey Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Michael Lightbourne Graded C2 Midweek 

Mark Ling2 Leisure 
 

Ordinary plus Training 

Nigel Lloyd Graded B1 Ordinary 

Charlton Longley Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Martin Loveday Graded C2 Ordinary 

Alan Lowe Leisure 
 

Social 

Sherril MacDonald Leisure 
 

Social 
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Angus Macdonald Graded C2 Ordinary 

Barry MacFarlane Graded E2 Social 

Charmaine MacFarlane Graded C2 Social 

Steve Macgrath Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Lindsay Mackenzie Graded C2 Ordinary 

Javia Maheno Leisure 
 

Intermediate (under 23 years) 

Phil Mangos Graded D1 Ordinary 

Joshua Mannering Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Paul Marshall Leisure 
 

Midweek 

Simon Marston Leisure 
  

Warren Mason Graded E1 Ordinary 

Lesley Matchett Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Judy McArthur Graded E Family 

Suzanne McBain Leisure 
 

Life 

Steve McCarroll Leisure 
 

Weekend 

Caitlin Millard Graded B1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Nick Mita Leisure 
 

Coaching 

Garth Mitchell Leisure 
 

Social 

Gillian Mulholland Leisure 
 

Social 

Tim Murdoch Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Karl Nuku Leisure 
 

Midweek 

Jo Nunnerley Graded D1 Married 

Daniel O'Donovan Leisure 
 

Midweek 

Arihia O'Driscoll Graded J1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

David O'Dwyer Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Harry O'Loughlin Graded C2 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Iain O'Rourke Graded C1 Ordinary 

Hamish Oakley Graded C1 Country 

Adam Odering Graded A1 Coaching 

Sean Ogden-Price Leisure 
 

Junior (Under 19 years) 

Nigel Oliver Graded C2 Family 

Liam Oliver Leisure 
 

Family 

Wendy Oliver Leisure 
 

Social 

Dereck Ollsson Graded B2 Ordinary 

Ray Parks Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Melissa Parminter Graded D2 Midweek 
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Brian Partridge Graded C2 Ordinary 

Zac Pattinson Graded C1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Brigid Peddie Graded B1 Family 

Ethan Peddie Graded B1 Family 

Sean Peddie Leisure 
 

Family 

Hannah Peddie Leisure 
 

Family 

Lachlan Pentecost Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Brett Phillips Graded C1 Ordinary 

Hilary Pinion Graded D2 Weekend 

Barnabas Radics Graded B2 Ordinary plus Training 

Sam Reid Graded C1 Country 

Mark Revis Graded B1 Ordinary 

San Yee Rivett Leisure 
 

Family 

Natalie Rivett Graded J3 Family 

Paul Rivett Leisure 
 

Family 

Jessica Rivett Graded J3 Family 

Sandra Roberts Graded C2 Ordinary 

Donald Robertson Leisure 
 

Life 

Peter Robertson Graded C1 Ordinary 

Timothy Ross Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Scott Rowell Graded E1 Ordinary 

Steve Scobie Graded E1 Ordinary 

Callum Scott Leisure 
 

Weekend 

Wayne Seebeck Graded B2 Married 

Lilly Shackleton Leisure 
 

Junior (Under 19 years) 

Tania Shackleton Leisure 
 

Weekend 

Blair Shepherd Graded C1 Family 

Kieran Shine Graded C1 Ordinary 

Tim Siegert Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Nathan Smith Graded B1 Ordinary 

Ben Sole Leisure 
 

Family 

Henry Sole Leisure 
 

Family 

Nadia Sole Leisure 
 

Family 

Gavin Sole Leisure 
 

Family 

Matty Sole Leisure 
 

Family 

Bryan South Leisure 
 

Life 
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Richard Spicer Graded E1 Ordinary 

Jamie Spyker Leisure 
 

Weekend 

Tony Stoneman Leisure 
 

Life 

Bernie Streeter Graded D2 Midweek 

Ian Surgay Graded C2 Ordinary 

Gordon Sutherland Graded C2 Ordinary 

Roger Syme Graded C2 Weekend 

Michael Taylor Graded B1 Ordinary 

Gary Terris Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Bryce Thomson Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Louise Thomson Graded D2 Ordinary 

Ian Trenberth Graded B2 Married 

Mary Turnbull Graded B2 Ordinary 

Ruby Turnbull Graded B1 Intermediate (under 23 years) 

Georgie van Herel Graded E Junior (Under 19 years) 

Herman van Herel Graded C1 Ordinary 

Freda Walker Graded B1 Married 

Alex Wallace Graded E2 Ordinary 

Aaron Warner Graded C1 Ordinary plus Training 

Robert Warner Graded C2 Ordinary plus Training 

Wallace Weideman Graded E2 Ordinary 

Kirsty Whiteside Graded D2 Coaching 

Jacob Whyte Graded J1 Junior (Under 19 years) 

Greg Whyte Graded C2 Ordinary 

Dave Wilson Leisure 
 

Honorary 

Luke Wilson Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Matt Withington Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Paul Woodage Leisure 
 

Ordinary 

Rowan Worner Leisure 
 

Family 

Ben Worner Leisure 
 

Family 

Aaron Worner Graded D1 Ordinary 

Toby Worner Leisure 
 

Family 

Mike Yorston Graded C2 Ordinary 

 
Don’t forget if you have changed your address please update it on isquash as well as 
remember to tell our administrator at - footballsquash@gmail.com.   
http://www.squash.org.nz/sit/homepage     

mailto:footballsquash@gmail.com
http://www.squash.org.nz/sit/homepage

